



Barbara B. Balser, National Chair

Abraham H. Foxman, National Director

Caryl M. Stern Kenneth Jacobson Marshall Levin

Associate National Directors

Richard D. Glovsky, Chair, Education Committee

Ed S. Alster, Director, Education

Gary Levin, Director, Campus and Confronting Anti-Semitism Initiatives

© 2006 Anti-Defamation League 823 United Nations Plaza, New York, NY 10017 (212) 885-7700/885-7800 (212) 867-0779/490-0187 (Fax) www.adl.org

Printed in the United States of America All rights reserved

This *Confronting Anti-Semitism Myths... Facts...* booklet has been made possible through the generous support and funding from the **HRH Family Foundation.**

Copies of this publication are in the Rita and Leo Greenland Human Relations Library and Research Center.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or utilized in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying and recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the publisher.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction: It was a joke or was it?
Stereotyping: 'They are ALL that way, you know?'
Definitions
Anti-Semitism: Prejudice and discrimination against Jews
Who are the Jews?
A Short History of Anti-Semitism
Definition
Biblical Times
Anti-Judaism
The Middle Ages
Anti-Semitism
The Holocaust
Contemporary Anti-Semitism
What are the sources of Anti-Semitism?
What is below the surface?
Just the facts
Myth #1: Jews are cheap, greedy, and materialistic; Jews are good with money
Myth #2: Jews control the banks, media, Hollywood, even the U.S. government; Jews have
a secret plot to take over the world
Myth #3: Jews are responsible for the death of Jesus
Myth #4: Jews think they are better than everyone else
Myth #5: Jews are a race, not a religion
Myth #6: Jews/Israel perpetrated or had advance knowledge of the $9/11$ terrorist attacks 30
Guidelines for responding
Before responding
Responding to others
What you need to do if you suspect a hate crime
Recommended Web sites
Annotated Bibliography for adults
Annotated Bibliography for students

INTRODUCTION

IT WAS JUST A JOKE... OR WAS IT?

After the big football game, you and your buddies go out for ice cream and fries at a local restaurant. The service is lousy (as usual), and when you finally get to working out the tip, someone suggests that you "be Jewish about it" and leave only a few pennies.

Or maybe during a discussion about terrorism in your history class a fellow student talks about Jews being responsible for the attacks of September 11, 2001.

Were these just stupid jokes, hateful pranks, maybe ignorance, or was it real anti-Semitism that sparked the uncomfortable situations? When these types of incidents occur, many Jewish students wonder if any reaction is an overreaction. They are not sure if it is really worth it to say something. Sometimes they will even question whether they are reading too much into a comment that is simply "insensitive" or a "joke."

While there is no single solution for all situations, there are effective ways to respond to such comments. Recognizing that most of the acts are linked to stereotypes about Jews is an important first step. Many of the slurs, taunts, and insults that Jewish students encounter again and again are rooted in these myths. While it is a personal decision whether or not to take a stand when you encounter insensitive behavior, it is always easier if you are armed with a set of facts that poke holes in anti-Semitic stereotypes. When you want to challenge these stereotypes, you will feel more confident if you know where the myths come from. Some people who toss these anti-Semitic stereotypes around truly do not realize how hurtful, and hateful, their words may be. Once you give people the facts, some may immediately admit that their ideas were ignorant. Others may take a while to come around. This guide provides some tools that you can use if you choose to confront anti-Semitic comments. Standing up against bias is not always easy, but you may come out of an unsettling situation feeling a lot better about what you can do.

STEREOTYPING: 'THEY ARE ALL THAT WAY, YOU KNOW?'

A stereotype is an oversimplified generalization about a group of people without regard for differences among individuals in that group. People who stereotype assume that most if not all members of a group think and act the same way. What would you think if you heard someone say the following?

•	All _	are stupid.
•	All_	are good dancers.
•	All_	are natural athletes.
•	All_	are heavy drinkers.
•	All_	are good with money.
•	All	are gangsters.

Many people automatically apply such stereotypes to entire groups, but are ALL individuals in a group really the same? People sometimes pick up and use stereotypes when they do not really know or understand the group they are labeling. Just think about your friends and you will probably realize that the ethnic, racial, or religious generalizations you have heard do not apply to each and every one of them.

Some stereotypes do not appear to be insulting or derogatory on their face. For example, generalizing that one group of people are natural athletes or another group of people are good with money could be viewed as a compliment. Unfortunately, in addition to being false, if this "positive" stereotyping goes unchallenged, then the corresponding negative stereotypes may soon follow, such as "______ are natural athletes, but they are not smart enough to play quarterback" and "_____ are good with money, but they are also greedy and cheap."

At best, stereotyping is just a lazy way of thinking. It is easier to assume that all members of a group have some common characteristic than to recognize that a group is made up of individuals with unique characteristics.

Stereotyping very often results from ignorance rather than hatred. Many people with limited exposure to other groups of people may form stereotypes about those groups based on a relatively small sample of individuals from that group, from media portrayals, or misinformation

from family members and peers. Education can go a long way towards overcoming such ignorance-based stereotyping.

At worst, stereotyping is used to denigrate entire groups of people by claiming that all members of a group share the same negative characteristics. Stereotypes are often employed by those who already have negative attitudes towards a particular group. These people use stereotypes to justify their already-existing prejudices.

Unfortunately, stereotypes do not stop with ignorant words or ideas. Stereotypical thinking often evolves into more dangerous problems — prejudice, bigotry, scapegoating, defamation, discrimination, racism, and hate crimes. These and other related terms are defined below.

DEFINITIONS

Stereotype (an idea)

A stereotype is an oversimplified generalization about a person or a group of people without regard for individual differences. Even seemingly positive stereotypes that link a person or group to a specific positive trait can have negative consequences.

Prejudice (a feeling)

Prejudice is prejudging or making a decision about a person or group of people without sufficient knowledge. Prejudicial thinking is frequently based on stereotypes.

Discrimination (an action)

Discrimination is the denial of justice and fair treatment to individuals and groups in many arenas, including employment, education, housing, banking and political rights. Discrimination is an action that can follow prejudicial thinking.

Defamation

Defamation is attacking another individual or group through speech (slander) or writing (libel).

Bigotry

Bigotry is an unreasonable or irrational attachment to negative stereotypes and prejudices.

Scapegoating

Scapegoating is blaming an individual or group for something based on that person's group identity when, in reality, the person or group is not responsible. Prejudicial thinking and discriminatory acts can lead to scapegoating.

Race

Race refers to the categories into which society places individuals on the basis of physical characteristics (such as skin color, hair type, facial form, and eye shape). Though many believe that race is determined by biology, this classification system was in fact created by people for social and political reasons.

Racism

Racism is prejudice and/or discrimination based on the social construction of "race." Differences in physical characteristics (e.g., skin color, hair texture and eye shape) are used to support a system of inequalities.

Ethnicity

Ethnicity refers to a person's identification with a group based on shared ancestry, national origin, culture, religion, history of oppression, or some other basis. Individuals may have multiple or intersecting ethnic identities that take on different levels of meaning and importance at different times in their lives.

Zionism

Zionism is the Jewish national movement of rebirth and renewal in the land of Israel.

Hate Crime

A hate crime is a criminal act directed at an individual or property by reason of the actual or perceived race, color, religion, ethnicity, national origin, gender, or sexual orientation of the target. In order for a hate crime to exist, there must be an underlying crime. Mere expression of hatred or intolerance is not itself a crime, and hence not a hate crime.

Anti-Semitism

Anti-Semitism is prejudice and/or discrimination against Jews. Anti-Semitism can be based on hatred against Jews because of their religious beliefs, their group membership (ethnicity) and sometimes the erroneous belief that Jews are a "race."

Anti-Zionism

Anti-Zionism is criticism or rejection of the right of Jews to have their own homeland.

ANTI-SEMITISM: PREJUDICE AND DISCRIMINATION AGAINST JEWS

Prejudice and discrimination against Jews has its own special name: anti-Semitism. This term was invented in the 19th Century by European Jew haters who believed that Jews were a race apart from and inferior to Europeans from other backgrounds, and who wanted to give a scientific-sounding name to their hatred of Jews.

There is a lot of confusion around the term "Semitic," which historically has referred to a language group that includes Arabic, Amharic, Hebrew, and Tigrinya. "Semite" was a term that described a person that spoke one of these languages. Notwithstanding the traditional meaning of the word "Semite," anti-Semitism refers specifically to hatred of Jews.

Some who express prejudice or hatred toward the Jewish people claim that they cannot be anti-Semites because they, too, are Semites. This argument is a semantic one. Arguing that such prejudice is not possible is a distraction from the problem of anti-Semitism, and detracts from the dialogue about ways to end hatred of all kinds.

Today, anti-Semitism can be based on hatred against Jews because of their religious beliefs or their group membership (ethnicity), as well as the erroneous belief that Jews are a "race." At times, anti-Semitism takes the form of anti-Israel and anti-Zionist beliefs and actions.

The word Israel has been and is still used to refer to different things. Israel is another name for the Jewish people. Israel also refers to the land located at the eastern shore of the Mediterranean Sea. In addition, Israel can refer to the modern country.

Zionism is a political movement, based on traditional Jewish religious principles, that states that the land of Israel is the national homeland of the Jews, much like Ireland is the national homeland of the Irish and Italy is the national homeland of the Italians.

Anti-Zionism is an extreme form of being anti-Israel, which essentially states that the modern country of Israel should not exist, that the Jews are not entitled to a national homeland.

As a modern sovereign country, Israel has policies that can be and are questioned and challenged, not the least by Israeli citizens themselves, much as many Americans challenge some policies of the U.S. government. However, when anti-Israel attitudes and actions are based on double standards (that is, holding Israel to different standards than those applied to other countries), then being anti-Israel is often just anti-Semitism in disguise.

It is important that all countries be held to consistent standards with regard to international practices and human rights. Unfortunately Israel is sometimes held to a standard that is unreasonable, and in such instances we need to question whether or not this is due in part to anti-Semitism.

Natan Sharansky, Israel's former minister for Jerusalem and Diaspora affairs, applies a test in such cases that he calls the "3D Test": demonization, double standards, and delegitimization.

- 1. Is the Jewish state being **demonized** for its action? Are the problems of the world or the Middle East being blamed on Israel?
- 2. Is there a **double standard** when criticizing Israel in relation to other countries? Are Israeli faults exaggerated and far worse human right violations in other places ignored?
- 3. Is there an attempt to **delegitimize** the Jewish state? Are the Jewish people alone in not having the right of sovereignty?

WHO ARE THE JEWS?

As the descendants of Abraham and Sarah and the past and present inhabitants of the land of Israel, the Jews are a nation, much like the Irish or the Italians. As the followers of the laws given by God to Moses at Mt. Sinai, the Jews are members of a religion, much like Christians or Muslims.

According to traditional Jewish law, the child of a Jewish mother is Jewish. Some modern Jewish traditions also recognize the child of a Jewish father as Jewish. As with other religions, a non-Jew can become a Jew by converting. Traditional Jewish law states that someone who is born a Jew remains a Jew, even if that person does not believe in or practice any of the laws of Judaism, and even if that person practices another religion.

While population figures vary depending on the source, today the world has over 6.4 billion inhabitants. Approximately 2 billion of these people are Christians and almost 1.4 billion are Muslims, while a mere 13 million are Jews. The largest population of Jews in the world resides in the United States — about 5.6 million people, which is a little less than 2 percent of the total U.S. population of about 300 million people. Next comes Israel with close to 5.1 million Jews. The remaining Jews are scattered around the globe with significant populations in France, Russia, Canada, the United Kingdom and Argentina.

A SHORT HISTORY OF ANTI-SEMITISM

Definition

Anti-Semitism is hatred of Jews simply because they are Jews. Sometimes referred to as "the oldest hatred," it has been called anti-Judaism when it targets Jewish beliefs and practices, and anti-Semitism when it targets the Jewish people as a hated "race." Historically, what began as a conflict over religious beliefs evolved into a systematic policy of political, economic, and social isolation, exclusion, degradation, and attempted annihilation. Anti-Semitism did not begin in the Nazi era, nor did it end with the close of World War II. Its continuance over the millennia speaks to the power of scapegoating a group that is defined as "other."

Biblical Times

Abraham, the father of the three major monotheistic religions (Judaism, Christianity, and Islam) led his family to Canaan, where a new nation — the people of Israel — came into being almost 1,000 years before the Common Era (BCE). During those many centuries before Jesus, the Hebrews (the early Jewish people) experienced intermittent persecution because they refused to worship the idols of local rulers, which was the custom at the time. This refusal to worship idols was seen as stubborn and was resented.

Anti-Judaism

In the year 70 CE the Jewish Temple was destroyed by the Romans and most Jews were exiled throughout the ancient world. After the advent of Christianity, a new anti-Judaism evolved. Initially, Christianity was seen as simply another Jewish sect since Jesus and his disciples were Jewish and were preaching a form of Judaism.

During the first few hundred years after the crucifixion of Jesus by the Romans, adherents of both Judaism and Christianity co-existed — sometimes peacefully, sometimes with animosity — as they sought to proselytize their faith in the same lands.

With the conversion of the Roman emperors, Christianity became the official religion of the Roman Empire. Early church fathers sought to establish Christianity as the successor of Judaism. Since both religions derived from the Old Testament, Christians sought to establish the validity of their new religion by claiming that it superseded Judaism. The unwillingness of Jews to accept Jesus as the Messiah was viewed as a challenge both to the Roman rulers and to the Christian faith.

The Middle Ages

Leading up to the Middle Ages (from 300-600 CE), a new pattern of institutionalized discrimination against Jews occurred. Jews were forbidden to intermarry with Christians (399 CE), prohibited from holding high positions in government (439 CE), and prevented from appearing as witnesses against Christians in court (531 CE). As Jews were being officially ostracized, certain bizarre fantasies about Jews arose in Northern Europe that foreshadowed the anti-Semitism of the 20th Century. By this time in the Middle Ages it was alleged that Jews had horns and tails and engaged in ritual murder of Christians (for example, to make matzah for Passover). The latter allegation, referred to as the "blood libel," was fabricated by Thomas of Monmouth in 1150 to explain the mysterious death of a Christian boy. It recurs in English and German myths.

In 1095, Pope Urban II made a general appeal to the Christians of Europe to take up the cross and sword and liberate the Holy Land from the Muslims, beginning what were to be known as the Crusades. The religious fervor that drove men, and later even children, on the Crusades was to have direct consequences for Jews. The Crusader armies, which more closely resembled mobs, swept through Jewish communities, looting, raping, and massacring the inhabitants. Thus the pogrom, the organized massacre of Jews, was born.

During the middle of the 14th century, the Bubonic Plague spread throughout Europe, killing an estimated one-third of the population. Fear, superstition, and ignorance prompted the need to find someone to blame, and the Jews were a convenient scapegoat because of the myths and stereotypes that were already believed about them. Though Jews were also dying from the plague, they were accused of poisoning wells and spreading the disease.

In 1290, Edward I expelled the Jews from England, making England the first European country to do so. Over two hundred years later, on July 30, 1492, the Jewish community of Spain some 200,000 people — was expelled by an edict issued by King Ferdinand and Queen Isabella. This was part of the larger Spanish Inquisition, which was carried out in part to convert Jews to Catholicism.

In 1545, Martin Luther, the founder of the 16th Century Reformation and Protestantism, wrote a pamphlet entitled "The Jews and Their Lies," claiming that Jews thirsted for Christian blood and urging the slaying of Jews. The Nazis reprinted it in 1935. Some scholars feel that these scurrilous attacks mark the transition from anti-Judaism (attacks motivated because of the Jews' refusal to accept Christianity) to anti-Semitism (hatred of Jews as a so-called "race" whose existence would contaminate the purity of other "races").

Increasingly Jews were subjected to political, economic, and social discrimination, resulting in the deprivation of their legal and civil rights. They were restricted to living in ghettos and, beginning in the 13th Century, were required to wear a distinctive emblem (a badge and/or a pointed hat) so that they could be immediately recognized.

Since the Church did not allow Christians to lend money for profit, some Jews became moneylenders. Once they became associated with the forbidden trade of usury, a new set of stereotypes evolved around Jews as money-hungry and greedy. As moneylenders, Jews were frequently useful to rulers who used their capital to build cathedrals and outfit armies. As long as the Jews benefited the ruler either through finance or by serving as a convenient scapegoat, they were tolerated; when it suited the ruler, they were expelled — from England in 1290, from France in 1394, and from Spain in 1492.

Anti-Semitism

The term "anti-Semitism" was coined in 1879 by Wilhelm Marr, a German political agitator. It coincided with the development across Northern Europe and the United States of a new pseudo-science based on theories of racial superiority and inferiority.

Many have asked why anti-Semitism turned genocidal in Germany, rather than in France or England, which had the same medieval heritage. Following World War I, Germany was a deeply troubled country. Having lost the war, its citizens felt humiliated by the defeat. The victorious countries, including the United States, France, and England, authored the Treaty of Versailles, a peace treaty that compelled Germany to give up territory and to pay large sums of money to the countries whose lands it had damaged. In addition to this social and economic degradation, Adolf Hitler employed a demagogic leadership that exploited the German cultural norm of obedience to authority and the long history of demonizing Jews. Hitler played up conspiracy theories of victimization about WWI, blaming Jews for poisoning Germany's body politic. He also called upon myths such as the "blood libel" to evoke fear that the Jews would contaminate what he referred to as the superior "Aryan race." According to Hitler's doctrine, all Jews and their genetic pool had to be eliminated.

The Holocaust

There may be no more succinct description of the Holocaust than the statement issued by the Vatican on March 12, 1998:

This century has witnessed an unspeakable tragedy, which can never be forgotten: the attempt by the Nazi regime to exterminate the Jewish people, with the consequent killing of millions of Jews. Women and men, old and young, children and infants, for the sole reason of their Jewish origin, were persecuted and deported. Some were killed

immediately, while others were degraded, ill-treated, tortured and utterly robbed of their human dignity, and then murdered. Very few of those who entered the [Concentration] Camps survived, and those who did remained scarred for life. This was the Shoah.

As Pope John Paul II recognized, "erroneous and unjust interpretations of the New Testament regarding the Jewish people and their alleged culpability have circulated for too long..." and may have created anti-Jewish sentiment in some Christian minds and hearts. The progressive dehumanization that Jews endured — the image of the Jews' demonic "otherness" — made the Holocaust possible.

Contemporary Anti-Semitism

In Germany today, governmental safeguards against fascist anti-Semitism have been instituted and yet young neo-Nazi Skinheads, frustrated at rising unemployment, look for scapegoats. When they cannot find living Jews, they desecrate Jewish cemeteries. They also look for other vulnerable targets such as immigrant workers. Physical attacks against Jews and Jewish institutions in Europe come from some in the Muslim community under the guise of anti-Zionism. In Eastern Europe, the collapse of the Soviet Union has brought with it a rise in nationalist groups that use anti-Semitism to meet their political ends. There is even anti-Semitism in countries where there are virtually no Jews.

The United States has been unique in its constitutional separation of church and state, full provision for citizenship for Jews, and its institutional support of Jewish life from President Washington to the present. Despite enjoying the full benefits of citizenship, Jews are still being victimized by acts of hate. In addition, extremist groups and Skinhead youth promote racist and anti-Semitic world views and are actively recruiting young people through various means including music and the Internet. Although such groups constitute only a tiny minority, one of the lessons we learn about anti-Semitism is that we can never be complacent.

WHAT ARE THE SOURCES OF ANTI-SEMITISM?

In general, people feel more comfortable with similarities than they do with differences. People who refuse to accept the norms and ways of their neighbors are often rejected by those neighbors. Throughout history the Jews adhered to their beliefs and way of life even in the face of persecution, and many felt resentful or threatened by the Jews' refusal to conform to the practices of the larger society.

Jewish identity can be traced all the way back to Abraham, who rejected the idolatry of his fellow Mesopotamians in favor of monotheism, the belief in one God. The Hebrew slaves in Egypt maintained that monotheistic difference from their polytheistic (i.e., multiple-god worshipping) Egyptian masters up until Moses led the Hebrew exodus from slavery to freedom, as celebrated in the Jewish holiday of Passover. In Persia, a Jew named Mordechai rejected Prime Minister Haman's order for all subjects to bow down to him, refusing to bow down to anyone but God, as celebrated in the Jewish holiday of Purim. When the land of Israel was ruled by the empire of Alexander the Great, a band of Jews rebelled against the forced imposition of Greek religion and culture, as celebrated in the Jewish holiday of Chanukah. Later, when Jews refused to obey the anti-Jewish rules of the Roman Empire, the Roman army destroyed the Second Temple in Jerusalem, slaughtered thousands of Jews, and banished most of the survivors to live in exile, as commemorated by the Jewish holiday of Tisha B'av.

As this list demonstrates, not only have Jews been singled out for thousands of years, but Judaism actually celebrates and commemorates its historical challenges.

For the last 2000 years, Jews have refused to accept Jesus as the messiah. Couple that refusal with the traditional accusation that Jews are responsible for the death of Jesus (see Myth #3) and the result has been centuries of Christian European anti-Semitism.

In the Muslim world, Jewish refusal to accept Mohammed as a prophet of God has resulted in Jews (along with Christians) being considered as *dhimmis* (second-class citizens), with fewer rights and privileges than their Muslim neighbors. This coupled with the existence of Israel has resulted in decades of rising and ever-more virulent anti-Semitism across the Arab and Muslim worlds.

WHAT IS BELOW THE SURFACE?

Anti-Semitism can be compared to an iceberg, where only a relatively small portion is visible to the casual observer and the greatest mass lies below the surface. Typically people see or hear about only the most horrendous examples of anti-Semitism, such as hate crimes that hit the headlines. The incidents that receive public attention are really just the tip of the iceberg. Subtle slurs, graffiti, and other expressions of bias that do not make it into the news can be likened to the 90% of the iceberg that remains hidden below the waterline. All individuals need to recognize ignorance and insensitive behavior for what it is. While taking care to not overreact, it is important to recognize that ignoring small transgressions can lead to more serious incidents. If you ignore subtle bias, you help foster a climate in which hate crimes can occur.

Another aspect of anti-Semitism is the application of double standards, whereby Jews and Israel are held to a particular standard that is not applied to other people and countries. For example, Jews have been accused of forming tight-knit communities even though many groups tend to associate with others who share their culture, ethnicity or religion. Moreover, there is a historical basis for Jews forming tight knit communities — centuries of rejection by their non-Jewish neighbors led Jews to rely on one another for social and economic support.

Just the Facts

So how can people determine if they are overreacting, or if what they have experienced is truly anti-Semitism? Fortunately, most Americans will never personally experience the most visible parts of the iceberg — the hate crimes, assaults, and serious damage to property. That is because the United States is a country in which hate-motivated behavior is not tolerated by the majority of citizens. There has never been systematic persecution of Jews in the U.S., and anti-Semitic attitudes are not the norm.

On the other hand, while there are legal guarantees of freedom in the U.S., myths and misconceptions about Jews cannot be legislated out of existence. This booklet addresses a few of the common myths about Jews and offers information and language that can be used to combat prejudices and stereotypes that you may encounter.

MYTH #1:

JEWS ARE CHEAP, GREEDY, AND MATERIALISTIC; JEWS ARE GOOD WITH MONEY

Where does it come from?

The myth of Jewish greed dates back at least to the New Testament story of Jesus forcing the Jewish moneychangers out of the Temple. Teachings concerning the "cursed" Jews radiated into all aspects of Christian culture, and notions of Jews as miserly and greedy took hold throughout Christendom. In the Middle Ages, some Jews became moneylenders — in part because they were forbidden to own land or join many of the craft guilds, and in part because the Church had forbidden Christians from practicing usury (lending money at interest). Usury was condemned as a sin, but since Jews were not subject to Christian law, and since kings and nobles needed cash, both the Church and the State appointed Jews as moneylenders and tax-collectors. In a classic example of blaming the messenger, Christians directed their anger at having to pay back loans and taxes against the Jewish moneylenders and tax-collectors.

More recently, some people believe that wealthy or successful Jews have gotten ahead due to cheapness, greed, materialism or their "natural skill with money" rather than through a commitment to education and hard work.

What are the facts?

Like all groups of people, some Jews are good with money; some are not. Some Jews are cheap; some are not. The same could be said for any group of people, whether they are defined by religion, nationality or, for that matter, hair color or weight.

In actuality, many Jews are not wealthy. There is a sizeable population of Jews who live in poverty, both in the United States and around the world. According to one study using data collected from the 2001 National Jewish Population Study, close to 1 million American Jews live in low-income households, defined as those that earn less than 150% of the federal poverty rate, or \$25,000 for a family of four.¹

¹http://www.jewishla.org/news/html/1104-poverty.html

According to Jewish tradition, giving money to the poor and to others in need is not just encouraged, it is required. The Hebrew word tzedakah is often mistranslated as "charity," which itself comes from the Latin word "caritas" or heart. One gives charity "from the heart," that is, out of a desire to give. A more accurate translation of tzedakah is "righteousness," implying that tzedakah is given because it is the right thing to do, whether one wishes to give or not. According to Jewish law, tzedakah is a mitzvah, which itself is also often misinterpreted as "good deed." In fact, mitzvah means "commandment." And, like all commandments in Jewish law, the mitzvah of tzedakah is a requirement, not just a good deed.

Unlike the Roman rule of commerce, Caveat Emptor (let the buyer beware), which puts the burden on the buyer to be wary of unscrupulous sellers, Judaism dictates the opposite. According to Jewish law, the burden is on the seller to ensure that the buyer should benefit from any uncertainty in a transaction. For example, if someone wants to buy a pound of potato salad, Judaism requires the deli clerk to give the buyer a little extra, just in case the scale is not completely accurate.

How can we respond?

The assumption that the actions of a few typify the behavior of all is at the heart of bigotry. Every ethnic or religious group, including Jews, can count greedy or cheap people among its members. The charge that Jews are born greedy (or that greed is a "Jewish" trait) arises from medieval stereotypes of the despised, accursed Jew, and has nothing to do with the actual financial practices of Jews. In responding to someone who claims that Jews are greedy or cheap, you might question the generalization. Simply asking, "what do you mean by that?" may be effective; always push people to back up their generalizations with facts.

Be prepared, as well, with examples that deflate myths and stereotypes (and that do not perpetuate stereotypes about other groups). If, for instance, someone complains that Jewish landlords exploit their tenants, you might ask that person about knowledge of the records of non-Jewish landlords. You might also ask, "if a Christian storeowner were dishonest with you, would you describe the owner as a dishonest *Christian* merchant or just a dishonest merchant? If the owner were Jewish, would s/he be a dishonest merchant or a dishonest Jewish merchant?"

Finally, the myth that Jews are cheap is disproved by the entire Jewish tradition of tzedakah. In America, this religious call has resulted in a splendid record of Jewish philanthropy. It may be helpful to point out that Judaism urges generous giving, and not merely to Jewish causes. The 2001 National Jewish Population Survey found that 71% of Jews give to Jewish causes and 62% give to non-Jewish causes.

American Jewish philanthropists have included Julius Rosenwald, who built schools for Black children in the South during the 1930s; Nathan Strauss, who set up milk deposits which distributed pasteurized milk and infant formulas to families in poor areas of New York; Adolphus S. Solomons, who in conjunction with Clara Barton laid the foundation for the American Red Cross; and the Guggenheims, who established the Guggenheim Foundation to support the arts and artists in America.

This information is helpful as a demonstration of both the moral teachings of Judaism as well as the ethical practices of Jews. However, even presented with these facts, there will be some who maintain negative stereotypes, and it may sometimes be best to ignore these attitudes. As David Lloyd George, Prime Minister of Britain in the early 20th century, once said of anti-Semitic zealots: "In the sight of these fanatics, Jews today can do nothing right. If they are rich, they are birds of prey. If they are poor, they are vermin. ... If they give generously — and there are no more liberal givers than the Jews — they are doing it for some selfish purpose of their own. If they don't give, then what would you expect of a Jew?"

One last point: Out of simple ignorance or innocent thoughtlessness, many people use the phrase "Jewing someone down" to refer to haggling or other negotiation over price. You can let such people know that the phrase is offensive by using statements of personal feeling such as: "When you say, 'He Jewed me down,' it makes me feel like you are attacking me and my religion." You can also ask someone what he or she means by the phrase. Many people are just repeating a phrase they heard someone else use and don't understand its offensive nature. This is a teachable moment — an opportunity to inform the person about the negative message the phrase sends.

MYTH #2:

JEWS CONTROL THE BANKS, MEDIA, HOLLYWOOD, **EVEN THE U.S. GOVERNMENT;** JEWS HAVE A SECRET PLOT TO TAKE OVER THE WORLD

Where does it come from?

Anti-Semites point to "The Protocols of the Learned Elders of Zion" as proof of a Jewish conspiracy to dominate world political and economic sectors as well as media. This proven forgery, written by agents of the Russian czar in the late 19th century, claims to be the minutes of a secret meeting of Jews that details plans of Jewish leaders to rule the world. The proven forgery spread throughout the 20th century and continues to this day to promote the stereotype that the Jews own the banks and control the media.

In 2004, much of the Arab world watched a television mini-series based on "The Protocols" produced by the government of Syria and presented as the truth to its viewers. Among many lies, the broadcast included depictions of Jews killing a Christian boy for blood to make matzah for Passover and the brutal execution of a Jewish merchant by his fellow Jews for keeping his store open on the Sabbath.

The reality is that in societies, like the United States, that have extended rights and freedoms to Jews, individuals who identify as Jews have succeeded. For example, in the 109th Congress (2005-2007 congressional term), 11 Senators identify as Jews. This Jewish success story is not the result of some secret Jewish conspiracy to rule the world.

This myth is also related to the misperception that Jews are different, alien people with strange powers to control others. Some people who have never met Jews, or do not know them well, can build up some strange ideas about what Jews are like. During different historical periods, Jews were accused of killing Christian children, causing plagues, and setting out to destroy Christian society. If something went wrong, the Jews were said to have planned it. Today, there are even those who claim that AIDS was invented by Jewish doctors.

What are the facts?

It is easier to blame one group for everything bad that happens rather than try to understand the complex and multifaceted causes of problems. Conspiracy theories have always tended to be popular in difficult economic times, and Jews often surface as the traditional scapegoat. Many white supremacist groups today thrive on conspiracy theories and blame not only Jews, but also African Americans, immigrants, and even the Federal Government for everything that goes wrong.

The charge that Jews have been trying to take over the world is especially absurd in light of Jewish history. In almost every country where Jews have lived, they have been a small minority and have experienced centuries of persecution.

Jews have played a large part in the development of the movie industry and some find themselves in high-profile positions. Steven Spielberg and Barbra Streisand, among others, are examples of Jewish people with much status and power in Hollywood, but one only needs to watch the Academy Awards to see that Jews do not dominate the movie industry. Likewise, Jews constitute a small minority of the heads of Fortune 500 companies such as IBM, Exxon, and GE.

How can we respond?

It is important to recognize that this can be a subtle kind of anti-Semitism because we may not encounter it directly, but with a sudden, unexpected comment that can take us by surprise such as "Your people control" If someone makes this kind of comment, you might ask, "if Jews really ran the world, why have they been persecuted over the last several thousand years?"

If someone says that Jews own everything, emphasize that Jews are individuals like other Americans and need to be looked at as such. Even though certain high-profile individuals in an industry may be recognizably Jewish, that does not mean that the entire industry "is controlled by Jews."

Challenge assumptions: Ask if there's a "_____" way to run a bank or produce a movie. There isn't a "_____" way, and there isn't a Jewish way. You could respond with, "Why shouldn't Jews be involved in the media or finance?"

When faced with the accusation that the war in Iraq is the result of a small group of Jews in the U.S. government, you might point out that President George W. Bush, Vice President Dick Cheney, then-National Security Advisor and current Secretary of State Condoleeza Rice and Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld were all in favor of the war and had the ultimate authority for making decisions for the United States, yet none of them are Jewish. As for the

fact that there are a number of Jews who have attained positions of influence within the U.S. government, it may be useful to point out that Jews are not the only ones who have achieved positions of influence within the U.S. government. It is important to remember not to rely on an individual's group membership to determine success or failure. One must look at a person's success or failure based on his or her individual characteristics.

MYTH #3:

JEWS ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR THE DEATH OF JESUS

Where does it come from?

The belief that the Jews killed Jesus grew out of interpretations of the trial and crucifixion portions of the New Testament. The Gospels describe Jewish religious leaders delivering Jesus to Roman authorities with the request that they execute him for blasphemy and public menace. In the Gospel of Matthew (27:25), it is written that Jews cried out, "His blood be on us and our children," as they demanded his crucifixion. As a result, Christians have historically held Jews collectively responsible for the death of Jesus.

What are the facts?

Crucifixion, the particular method used to execute Jesus, is forbidden by Jewish law. Moreover, Jesus did not commit any crime that is punishable by death according to Jewish law. It is widely agreed upon by current scholars that Jesus was executed by the Roman rulers of Israel, the same Romans who also executed tens of thousands of other Jews by crucifixion, including two others on the day Jesus was executed.

The myth of Jewish responsibility for Jesus' death is embedded in 2,000 years worth of Christian teaching and Western culture, starting with the gospels' attempt to define who the true Jews were. While most people respect the rights of others to adhere to the tenets of their religion, there has been a historic resentment against Jews by many Christians who cannot understand why Jesus has been so stubbornly rejected. Beginning in the Middle Ages, Christians believed that Jews desecrated communion wafers and killed Christian children to use their blood for matzah (the famous "blood libel"). Today, these issues come up in all sorts of ways, from history classes where the Crusades are taught as heroic times (thousands of Jews were slaughtered during this period) to literature and media that refer to Jewish responsibility for Jesus' death. The most recent widespread example is Mel Gibson's *The Passion of the Christ*. In Mr. Gibson's film, there is absolutely no ambiguity as to who is responsible for the death of Jesus — it is the Jews.

According to Christian theologian Carl Evans, "From the New Testament times to the present, it is difficult to find a single period when the Church has not acted shamefully toward the

Jews. I'm convinced that anti-Semitism has been such a powerful and persistent nemesis largely because of the Church's false witness against the Jews." To this day, some Christian children are still being taught that "Jews are Christ-killers" and "Jews drink the blood of Christians."

However persistent these myths may be, the Catholic Church has recently made significant steps to correct them. In 1965, the Vatican Council issued Nostra Aetate, which stated that Jesus' death "cannot be charged against all Jews, without distinction, then alive, nor against the Jews of today." In 1992, the Catechism of the Catholic Church (a teaching guide) noted that no one is certain of what happened 2,000 years ago and that Jews as a collective group should not be considered responsible for the crucifixion.

How can we respond?

When someone labels you with something as loaded as "Christ Killer," it is easy to react emotionally. It is best in such a situation to avoid taking the comment to heart and to respond with objectivity. While reason will not work with everyone, it may be useful to point out that placing responsibility on a modern-day person for something that happened 2,000 years ago is absurd. Pointing out the Catholic Church's stance on the issue today may also get the person to stop and think. Keep in mind that comments like this often stem from ignorance, and do not necessarily reflect anti-Semitic attitudes. If you share facts rather than condemn people for such statements, they may be more willing to listen and learn.

You might point out, as an example, the irony of the blood libel, since Jewish dietary laws strictly prohibit consuming any type of blood.

Many choose to respond to this allegation by personalizing their response, "Are you blaming me for the death of Jesus? How can you hold me responsible for something that happened 2,000 year ago? I wasn't there, were you there?" While this type of response doesn't provide factual information, it does push people to reflect on what they are saying.

MYTH #4:

JEWS THINK THEY ARE BETTER THAN EVERYONE ELSE

Where does it come from?

According to Judaism, the Jews are the "chosen people." This concept has been misunderstood by both Jews and non-Jews alike. Many people have come to believe that by calling themselves the chosen people, Jews are declaring that they think they are better than other religious and ethnic groups.

What are the facts?

Being the chosen people does not mean that Jews have greater privileges than non-Jews. Rather, according to Jewish law, being the chosen people means that they have a special responsibility to uphold Jewish ethical teachings.

The idea comes from a portion of the Torah (the Jewish bible) in which the Jewish people were "chosen" to accept the responsibilities of the Torah and to be a "light unto the nations," that is, an example of good behavior for all. But the "chosen people" concept has been twisted over time by some who say that the title proves that Jews think they are better than non-Jews.

Jews, like most groups, are proud of their heritage and identity. However, this does not make them better than anyone else. Orthodox Jews interpret the "chosen people" idea to mean that they have a responsibility to keep the 613 commandments of the Torah. All sects of Judaism have acted on this ethical responsibility through their work on social issues.

Moreover, Judaism espouses the concept of the righteous gentile, whereby a non-Jew who follows the Seven Laws of Noah will receive the same rewards after death as a righteous Jew. Jews do not view being Jewish as an exclusive status reserved only for those who happen to be born into the faith. According to Jewish law, anyone can convert to Judaism by accepting the same responsibilities as the other members of the faith.

How can we respond?

It is important to clarify the "chosen people" distinction in order to break down the barriers of misunderstanding. Every religion has something unique about it — it is just this particular

phrasing that has led some to misconstrue the facts. As far as special privileges such as taking time off for holidays, these exceptions are granted to members of many groups, not just Jews. Most American schools, businesses, and government agencies strive to respect the diversity of people in the U.S. and the special circumstances that warrant absence from school or work.

In response to comments like, "Jews think they are so special," you can say that Jews sometimes feel different as a minority, and sometimes Jews are misunderstood because of their cultural and religious differences. Jews do feel a special connection with their heritage (as most groups do), but they do not as a group feel superior to others. The phrase "chosen people" refers to biblical obligations and is not meant to suggest that a hierarchy exits among religious groups.

If you hear someone complaining that the "chosen people" are asking for special privileges (e.g., the High Holidays off from school) because they think their chosen status puts them above the rules, you now know that they are misinterpreting or misunderstanding the facts. You can respond by pointing out that Jews desire the same rights to practice their religion as everyone else. Christian holidays, such as Christmas and Easter, are regularly observed through school closures and special programs. These observances are taken for granted in U.S. society, while observances of Jewish or Muslim holidays may be seen as "weird" or constituting special privileges. Pointing out this double standard might challenge others to think about the lack of equity.

MYTH #5: JEWS ARE A RACE, NOT A RELIGION

Where does it come from?

The idea that Jews are not only a religious group, but also a racial group, was a centerpiece of Nazi policy, and was the justification for killing any Jewish person who came under Nazi occupation — regardless of whether he or she practiced Judaism. In fact, even the children and the grandchildren of Jews who had converted to Christianity were murdered as members of the Jewish "race" during the Holocaust.

The whole concept of "racial science," and therefore the notion of the Jewish "race," took root in Western Europe during the 19th century. In response to the decline of the influence of traditional Christianity, as well as the rise of Jewish assimilation and social mobility, anti-Semites adopted racial arguments as a new rationalization for their hatred of Jews. The argument can be summarized this way: Jews are different from non-Jews not because of their beliefs, but because of their physical nature; their "Jewishness" is not taught or acquired, but is inherited through their blood.

What are the facts?

It is important to recognize that the theories of Jewish "racial" difference were developed long before the modern sciences of physiology and genetics. Although today there is a scholarly debate over whether or not the term "race" has any scientific meaning, all reputable scientists are in agreement that, while physical traits — skin color, susceptibility to certain diseases — are inherited, there is no ethnic or racial predisposition to emotions, intellect, or morals. Therefore, the idea that Jews (or any other ethnic group) are predisposed to bad or undesirable behavior because of their genetic makeup is wholly unscientific.

A definition of Judaism based on physical or genetic traits is also misleading because Jews appear throughout the world. Generally, Jews resemble their non-Jewish neighbors in the countries from which they originate. Through centuries of intermarriage and conversion, Jews from Eastern Europe tend to look like Eastern Europeans; Jews from Ethiopia tend to look like Ethiopians; Jews from Turkey tend to look like Turks; Jews from India tend to look like Indians.

What unites Jews as a people, whether they come from Europe, Asia, Africa, or the Americas, is a common culture, rooted in a common religion. Jews throughout the world are joined by a religious and cultural heritage rather than a racial sameness.

How can we respond?

If someone tells you that the Jewish people are a race, ask them what they mean by the term "race"; most anti-Semites who parrot pseudo-scientific ideas have no clear definition of the term. Ask these people what a Jew "should" look like. Can a Black person be a Jew? Can an East Asian or Indian person be a Jew? Can someone be born a Christian and become Jewish? The answer to each of these questions is yes — and together they refute the idea of a Jewish race as anything other than a figment of the anti-Semitic imagination.

MYTH #6: JEWS/ISRAEL PERPETRATED OR HAD ADVANCE KNOWLEDGE OF THE 9/11 TERRORIST ATTACKS

Where does it come from?

Immediately after the tragic events of September 11, 2001, rumors began circulating that the airplane hijackings and subsequent crashing of the planes into the World Trade Center and the Pentagon had been the work of Israel's secret service, the Mossad. At the heart of this propaganda, named the "Big Lie," were stereotypical messages: "Only the Israelis could have been skilled enough, only Jews could have been smart enough to plan and execute such a complicated and intricate plot." There is another virulently anti-Semitic assumption underlying this notion: "Only Jews could have been evil enough."

Another version of this falsehood is that Jews had advance knowledge of the attacks; that Jewish employees were secretly warned not to go to work that day. In fact, then poet laureate from New Jersey, Amiri Baraka's poem, a lengthy diatribe about September 11, repeats the conspiracy about Jews and Israel having foreknowledge of the attacks and the false rumor that 4,000 Israelis did not show up for work at the World Trade Center.

What are the facts?

The 9/11 attacks were perpetrated by members of the terrorist organization Al Qaeda. Jews and Israelis had no knowledge of the attacks. Of the 2,996² victims who died during the September 11 terrorist attacks, an estimated 400 victims were Jews, including at least two Israeli citizens. The primary propagators of the lie that Jews were somehow behind the terrorist plot are the Arab and Muslim media in the Middle East, attempting to deflect blame from their brethren onto Jews and Israel.

The September 11 terrorist attacks were perpetrated by 19 members of Al Qaeda, ten of whom hijacked and flew two passenger airplanes into the twin towers of the World Trade Center in New York City, five of whom hijacked and flew another passenger airplane into the Pentagon in Washington, DC, and another four who died when the passengers on a fourth hijacked airplane rose up and prevented the hijackers from crashing that airplane into the White House.

²http://www.september11victims.com/september11victims/

How can we respond?

While the notion that Jews/Israel is responsible for September 11th sounds incomprehensible to most, this myth has traveled around the Internet and throughout the Middle East with speed and acceptance.

This myth plays into classic anti-Semitism. The idea that Jews control the world, and conspire to manipulate the rest of society, has characteristics of Nazi propaganda — the Jews being the source of all evil.

It is important to question the validity of the statement that Jews were responsible for 9/11 and to ask those who make the accusation where they got their information. The Internet is where many read this lie, and while the Internet can be a great source of information, you have to be careful where you get that information. You can direct people to the Anti-Defamation League Web site that documents how these lies found their way into the media at http://www.adl.org/anti_semitism/9-11conspiracytheories.pdf. You can also advise people to compare where they got their information to reputable news sources like CNN that have special Web pages dedicated to the September 11th attacks.

GUIDELINES FOR RESPONDING

The issue boils down to respect — respect for and acceptance of people who are different. Some say that words cannot hurt, but unthinking comments that stem from ignorance can catch on and become more dangerous. Picking your battles is a personal decision, but you should be conscious of what you are listening to and what you are saying. There certainly are no strict rules for confronting insensitive or anti-Semitic behaviors, but here are some things to remember. It is okay to be angry or upset. Realize that you have done nothing wrong and it is not your fault. And most important, you are not alone; there is support and help if you look for it. There is no single reaction that is appropriate for all situations. Appropriate reactions will depend both on the situation and you. Each person needs to find his or her own comfortable responses.

Before Responding:

- Think before you respond.
- Count to 10 if you need to calm down.
- Ask yourself, "Is this something I should respond to or walk away from?"
- Ask yourself, "It is more effective to be calm, polite, and hold my head high?"
- Ask yourself, "Do I know enough to respond or do I need more facts?"
- Consider if it would be better to take someone aside rather than talking to a group.
- Do not laugh at insensitive jokes against yourself or others.
- If you are not sure whether to do something, discuss it with other people.
- If you do not manage to respond right away, you can do so later it is never too
 late.

Responding to others:

- Let the other person speak before you respond.
- Respond clearly and deliberately, but do not raise your voice.
- Try to express how a comment made you feel.
- Focus on the behavior or words, but do not attack the person.
- Tell someone you trust about the incident (friend, parent, teacher, rabbi).
- Report the incident to the ADL office in your area.

What you need to do if you suspect a hate crime:

- Tell the appropriate authority figures (school principal, rabbi, parents, etc.).
- Leave all evidence do not remove anything. Take photos of the scene if possible.
- Write down all the details before you forget.
- Call the police.
- Call ADL.

No one can say what the right response will be for you, but there are consequences if you choose not to respond. Some say they felt angry at themselves for being bullied or failing to offer any challenges when they have encountered anti-Semitism. Sometimes it might not be worth it to engage someone in this kind of conversation, but sometimes it might make you feel a whole lot better and really make a difference.

RECOMMENDED WEB SITES

The Anti-Defamation League is one of the leading organizations in identifying and combating anti-Semitism. There are several other organization and Web sites that have information about anti-Semitism.

The American Israel Public Affairs Committee (http://www.aipac.org/)

Through more than 2,000 meetings with members of Congress — at home and in Washington — AIPAC activists help pass more than 100 pro-Israel legislative initiatives a year. From procuring nearly \$3 billion in aid critical to Israel's security, to funding joint U.S.-Israeli efforts to build a defense against unconventional weapons, AIPAC members are involved in the most crucial issues facing Israel.

The American Jewish Committee (http://www.ajc.org/)

AJC is an international think tank and advocacy organization that promotes pluralistic and democratic societies where all minorities are protected. Their key areas of focus include combating anti-Semitism and all forms of bigotry; promoting pluralism and shared civic values; protecting human rights and combating abuses; asserting Israel's right to exist in peace and security with its neighbors; and safeguarding and strengthening Jewish life.

Anti-Defamation League (http://www.adl.org)

Founded in 1913, ADL is one of the nation's premier human relations and civil rights agencies, working to combat anti-Semitism and all forms of bigotry.

Anti-Semitic Legends (http://www.pitt.edu/~dash/antisemitic.html)

Legends compiled by folklore scholar D.L. Ashliman that reflect the anti-Jewish sentiment historically exhibited by European Christians.

Antisemitism and Xenophobia Today/AXT (http://www.axt.org.uk)

Publishes high quality analyses of manifestations of racism, xenophobia and, especially, anti-Semitism, against a backdrop of the more general social and political contexts in which such manifestations occur.

Clifford's Tower — Massacre in York, England (1190)

(http://ddickerson.igc.org/cliffords-tower.html)

Bears witness to a tragic event in the history of English Jewry, during which a small Jewish community was massacred.

The Coordination Forum for Countering Antisemitism

(http://www.antisemitism.org.il/frontend/english/index.htm)

The Coordination Forum for Countering Antisemitism is a state forum that monitors Anti-Semitic and Anti-Jewish activities throughout the world. It coordinates the struggle against this phenomenon with various government bodies and Jewish organizations around the world.

Facing History and Ourselves (http://www.facinghistory.org/)

Engages teachers and students of diverse backgrounds in an examination of racism, prejudice and anti-Semitism in order to promote the development of a more humane and informed citizenry.

H-Antisemitism (http://www.h-net.org/~antis/)

A member of H-Net Humanities & Social Sciences OnLine, H-Antisemitism encourages scholarly discussion of the history of anti-Semitism and makes available diverse bibliographical, research and teaching aids.

Hadassah (http://www.hadassah.org)

Hadassah is committed to strengthening the unity of the Jewish people.

Hamagshimim (http://www.youngjudaea.org/html/university.html)

Hamagshimim is a pluralistic, non-partisan, peer-led movement that strengthens Zionist and Jewish identity by emphasizing the centrality of Israel in the lives of all Jews.

The Simon Wiesenthal Center (http://www.wiesenthal.com/)

An international Jewish human rights organization dedicated to preserving the memory of the Holocaust by fostering tolerance and understanding through community involvement, educational outreach and social action. The Center confronts important contemporary issues including racism, anti-Semitism, terrorism and genocide.

Museum of Tolerance (http://www.museumoftolerance.com/)

The Museum of Tolerance is a high tech, hands-on experiential museum that focuses on two central themes through unique interactive exhibits: the dynamics of racism and prejudice in America and the history of the Holocaust.

Tools For Tolerance (http://tft.museumoftolerance.com/)

Tools for Tolerance® for Professionals is a leading provider to transformational workplace learning and leadership development.

The Stephen Roth Institute for the Study of Contemporary Anti-Semitism and Racism (http://www.tau.ac.il/Anti-Semitism/institute.html)

The Stephen Roth Institute for the Study of Contemporary Anti-Semitism and Racism at Tel Aviv University began operating as the Project for the Study of Anti-Semitism in the fall of 1991. It is housed in the Wiener Library, which contains one of the largest collections of anti-Semitic, Nazi and extremist literature in the world.

The Vidal Sassoon International Center for the Study of Antisemitism (http://sicsa.huji.ac.il/)

The Vidal Sassoon International Center (SICSA) was established in 1982 as an interdisciplinary research center dedicated to an independent, non-political approach to the accumulation and dissemination of knowledge necessary for understanding the phenomenon of anti-Semitism. The Center engages in research on anti-Semitism throughout the ages, focusing on relations between Jews and non-Jews, particularly in situations of tension and crisis.

Bibliography on Arab and Muslim Antisemitism

(A project of the Vidal Sassoon Center) (http://sicsa.huji.ac.il/islam.html)

CONFRONTING ANTI-SEMITISM: AN ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY FOR ADULTS

The following selected list of resources is intended to help readers learn more about anti-Semitism. Some of these entries address the issue of anti-Semitism specifically and others are about fighting hate and bias on a more general level. Still others approach the topic via one of the most profound examples of anti-Semitism in recent history: the Holocaust. Please note: films are identified with a 👺 symbol; all other titles refer to print material or CD-ROMs. The designation "c." means a video is in color.

Belth, N.C. (1979). A Promise To Keep: A Narrative of the American Encounter with Anti-Semitism. New York, NY: Times Books.

This book describes the American experience with anti-Semitism and examines how and why it is different from Europe's experience.

Berenbaum, M. (1993). The World Must Know: The History of the Holocaust as Told in the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum. Boston, MA: Little, Brown and Company.

Drawing on the Museum's extensive eyewitness, artifact and photograph collections, its former director tells the story of the Holocaust.

Chanes, J. (2000). A Dark Side of History: Antisemitism Through the Ages. New York, NY: Anti-Defamation League.

This text is a comprehensive analysis of the historical, religious, philosophical and ideological instigators and circumstances of anti-Semitism throughout world history.

Charny, I.W. (1999). Encyclopedia of Genocide. Santa Barbara, CA: ABC-CLIO.

This comprehensive resource provides alphabetical entries of names, places and events associated with genocide. Major sections deal with the Armenian genocide, the Holocaust, and the process, detection, denial and prevention of genocide.

Cook, S.D. (ed). (1997). Black-Jewish Relations: Dillard University National Conference Papers. Franklin, TN: Providence House Publishing.

The speeches and essays in this book show how the Black-Jewish alliance played a pivotal role in the Civil Rights Movement.

Dinnerstein, L. (1994). Anti-Semitism In America. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

• In this work, Leonard Dinnerstein provides a comprehensive history of prejudice against Jews in the United States from colonial times to the present.

Dinnerstein, L. (1998). *The Leo Frank Case* (reissue edition). Athens, GA: University of Georgia Press.

In this study, the author details the evidence of Leo Frank's innocence and shows how
Frank — as a Jew, a northerner, and an industrialist — symbolized "outside" forces to
an insular South.

Foxman, A. (2003). Never Again?: The Threat of the New Anti-Semitism. New York, NY: HarperCollins Publishers.

- Exploring the history of anti-Semitism and providing the first comprehensive examination of the new rampant anti-Jewish sentiment worldwide, Abraham Foxman, National Director of the Anti-Defamation League, offers a crucial discussion of the steps that must be taken to prevent this century from witnessing a replay of the horrors of the last.
- Grasshoff, A. (1984). *The Wave.* 46 min. Chicago, IL: Films, Inc. Division of Public Media, Incorporated.
 - This is a dramatization of an actual classroom event when a teacher formed his own "Reich" as an experiment on individualism versus conformity (for the written work, see the entry: *The Wave*, written by M. Rhue).

Hegi, U. (1994). Stones from the River. New York, NY: Simon and Schuster.

 This novel about a young girl who becomes an unofficial historian in a small town in Germany, offers a means of understanding the incremental processes by which ordinary citizens participated in the Holocaust. [This text is also appropriate for senior high school students.]

Holocaust and Human Behavior. (1994). Brookline, MA: Facing History and Ourselves.

• This resource, which is an interdisciplinary approach to citizenship education, includes readings and activities to explore the consequences of racism, anti-Semitism and other forms of discrimination.

Kaufman, J. (1998). Broken Alliance: The Turbulent Times Between Blacks and Jews in America. New York, NY: Scribners.

This is a portrait of the relationship between Blacks and Jews from the strong partnership forged during the Civil Rights Movement of the 1960s to the more recent relationship that includes both collaborations and recriminations.

Langman, P.F. (1999). Jewish Issues in Multiculturalism: A Handbook For Educators and Clinicians. Northvale, NJ: Jason Aronson, Inc.

This text discusses how anti-Semitism is distinctive from other forms of bigotry and explores why anti-Semitism has been both so prevalent and so intense at certain points in history.

Lest We Forget: A History of the Holocaust. (1996). Oak Harbor, WA: Logos Research Systems.

This multimedia CD-ROM includes archival documentary film footage, photographs, interactive charts, maps and time lines, detailed biographies, and extensive original text, with accompanying glossary and hypertext links.

Lewis, B. (1999). Semites and Anti-Semites: An Inquiry into Conflict and Prejudice. New York, NY: W.W. Norton & Company.

One of the world's foremost scholars of the Middle East takes readers through the history of the Semitic peoples to the emergence of the Jews and their enemies.

Lipstadt, D. (1994). Denying the Holocaust: The Growing Assault on Truth and Memory. New York, NY: Penguin.

- This book argues that attacks on the factual record of the Holocaust not only threaten Jews but have an unsuspected power to dramatically alter the way that truth and meaning are transmitted from one generation to another.
- Mathews, Q. (1998). *Holocaust Hero: A Tree for Sugihara.* 30 min. Derry, NH: Chip Taylor Communications.
 - This film documents the story of Chiune Sugihara, the Japanese consul to Lithuania who disobeyed his own government's orders and issued visas to Jews during World War II.

Meinback, A.M., and Kassenoff, M. (1994). Memories of the Night: A Study of the Holocaust. Torrance, CA: Frank Schaffer Publications.

This study guide uses a variety of interdisciplinary activities that encourage students to connect the lessons of the Holocaust to the principles that will govern their own lives.

- * O'Neill, P. and Miller, R. (1995). *Not in Our Town.* 27 min. c. Oakland, CA: The Working Group.
 - This video provides guidance to communities that wish to show their support for local targets of vandalism and bigotry.

Perlmutter, N. and Perlmutter, R. (1982). *The Real Anti-Semitism in America*. New York, NY: Arbor Books.

• From a perspective that is at once authoritative and personal, the authors of this book discuss anti-Semitism and its long-term considerations.

Rosenbaum, R. (2004). *Those Who Forget The Past: The Question of Anti-Semitism.* New York, NY: Random House Inc.

• Ron Rosenbaum, author of the highly praised *Explaining Hitler*, brings together a collection of powerful essays about the origin and nature of the new anti-Semitism. Paul Berman, Marie Brenner, David Brooks, Harold Evans, Todd Gitlin, Jeffrey Goldberg, Bernard Lewis, David Mamet, Amos Oz, Cynthia Ozick, Frank Rich, Jonathan Rosen, Edward Said, Judith Shulevitz, Lawrence Summers, Jeffrey Toobin, and Robert Wistrich are among the distinguished writers and intellectuals who grapple with painful questions: Why now? What is — or isn't — new? Is a second Holocaust possible, this time in the Middle East? How does anti-Semitism differ from anti-Zionism?

Rhue, M. (1981). The Wave. New York, NY: Delacorte Press.

• The powerful forces of group pressure that pervaded many historic movements such as Nazism are recreated in the classroom when history teacher Burt Ross introduces a "new" system to his students.

Sachar, H.M. (1992). A History of the Jews in America. New York, NY: Alfred A. Knopf.

• This text is a comprehensive historical chronicle which spans 350 years of Jewish experience in this country.

Sartre, J.P. (1965). Anti-Semite and Jew: An Exploration of the Etiology of Hate. New York, NY: Schocken Books.

• This book, by famed French philosopher and author Jean-Paul Sartre, offers a challenge to anti-Semitism from a non-Jewish point of view.

Sorin, G. (1997). *Tradition Transformed: The Jewish Experience in America*. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press.

• This book deals with the experience of Jewish Americans, their religion, their occupations, their political commitments and their contributions to education and culture.

Stern-LaRosa, C. and Bettmann, E.H. (2000). Hate Hurts: How Children Learn and Unlearn Prejudice. New York, NY: Scholastic.

This book explores how to respond to difficult questions frequently asked by young people, helps caregivers comfort children who are the victims of hate, and offers assistance to people who work with perpetrators of intolerance.

Svonkin, S. (1997). Jews Against Prejudice: American Jews and the Fight for Civil Liberties. New York, NY: Columbia University Press.

- This book delves into the archival records of the United States' major Jewish defense groups to create the first comprehensive account of this perspective on American civil rights history.
- Wistrich, R. (1991). The Longest Hatred: The History of Anti-Semitism, Parts 1 and 2. 150 min. Boston, MA: WBCH Productions.
 - This video uses a variety of voices and vintage images to evoke an awareness of anti-Semitism throughout the world and history. Part 1 deals with the Third Reich; Part 2 focuses on the Islamic World.

Wistrich, R. (1991). Anti-Semitism: The Longest Hatred. New York: Pantheon.

This is a partner material to the video The Longest Hatred, listed separately. The written work, like the film, works to raise an awareness of anti-Semitism throughout the world and history. Part 1 deals with the Third Reich; Part 2 focuses on the Islamic World.

Zakim, L. (2000). Confronting Anti-Semitism: A Practical Guide. Hoboken, NJ: Ktav Publishers.

This book is an ideal tool for rabbis, Christian clergy, parents, educators and others who seek to teach about and confront anti-Semitism.

CONFRONTING ANTI-SEMITISM: AN ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY FOR STUDENTS

The following selected list of resources is intended to help students of all ages learn more about anti-Semitism. Some of these entries address the issue of anti-Semitism specifically and others are about fighting hate and bias on a more general level. Still others approach the topic via one of the most profound examples of anti-Semitism in recent history: the Holocaust. Please note: films are identified with a ** symbol; all other titles refer to print material.

The Anti-Defamation League is continually updating its online children's library with new books about anti-Semitism, bias, and hate. You can find our latest bibliography at http://www.adl.org/bibliography.

To help you select materials for the appropriate reading level, refer to the symbols displayed after each listing. The key to the symbols is as follows:

Altman, L.J. (1999). *The Holocaust, Hitler and Nazi Germany (Holocaust Remembered Series)*. Berkeley Heights, NJ: Enslow Publishers.

• This book will help young researchers to gain a perspective on the roots of the hatred that led to the Holocaust which began long before the rise of the Third Reich. (Nonfiction) (M/J/S)

Appleman-Jurman, A. (1988). Alicia: My Story. New York, NY: Bantam.

• This is the story of Alicia Appleman-Jurman, who, after losing her entire family to the Nazis at age 13, went on to save the lives of thousands of Jews. (Nonfiction) (S)

Arrick, F. (1990). Chernowitz! New York, NY: Signet Publishing.

• This is the story of a boy who suffers anti-Semitic abuse at the hands of a classmate during his ninth and tenth grade years, and plots revenge against his tormentor. (Fiction) (J/S)

Bachrach, S.D. (2000). The Nazi Olympics: Berlin 1936. Boston, MA: Little, Brown and Company.

Based on a 1996 exhibition at the U.S. Holocaust Memorial Museum, this book is a thorough account of the complex politics that infused the Olympics in Hitler's Germany. (Nonfiction) (M/S)

Bunting, E. (1989). Terrible Things: An Allegory of the Holocaust. Philadelphia, PA: The Jewish Publication Society.

As all of the creatures in the woods are taken away by the "Terrible Things," readers are left to consider what happens when people do not stand up to evil. (Fiction) (E/M)

Bush, L. (1986). Rooftop Secrets and Other Stories of Anti-Semitism. New York, NY: Union of American Hebrew Congregations.

Each of the stories in this book is written from the point of view of a Jewish child confronting anti-Semitism. The stories take place in settings as varied as Inquisitional Spain, Colonial America, Nazi Germany, pre-state Israel and the Soviet Union. (Nonfiction) (M/S)

Cohn, J. (1995). The Christmas Menorahs: How a Town Fought Hate. Morton Grove, IL: Albert Whitman & Company.

This is the story of how the people of Billings, Montana, joined together to fight hate in their community. (Nonfiction) (E)

Dawidowicz, L.S., and Altshuler, D.A. (1978). Hitler's War Against the Jews. West Orange, NJ: Behrman House, Inc.

In this book, the authors attempt to answer the difficult questions regarding what made it possible for anti-Semitism to thrive in Germany during the Third Reich, and how this ideology became the basis for a political reality. (Nonfiction) (M/J)

Doyle, B. (1997). Angel Square. Toronto, Canada: Groundwood Books.

In this mystery, a young detective sees his home, Angel Square, through new eyes when his best friend's father is attacked just because he is a Jew. (Fiction) (E/M)

Finkelstein, N.H. (1997). Heeding the Call: Jewish Voices in America's Civil Rights Struggle. Philadelphia, PA: The Jewish Publication Society.

This book shows how the shared history of Jews and African Americans unites rather than divides these two groups and chronicles the multifaceted role of Jewish Americans in the difficult struggle for civil rights. (Nonfiction) (S/A)

Gallaz, C. and Innocenti, R. (1985). Rose Blanche. Mankato, MN: Creative Education.

• This is a story about a young girl who shows courage in the face of injustice when she takes food to the prisoners of a concentration camp. (Fiction) (M)

Gies, M. (1987). Anne Frank Remembered: The Story of the Woman Who Helped to Hide the Frank Family. New York, NY: Simon and Schuster.

• For more than two years, Miep Gies and her husband helped hide the Franks from the Nazis. Like thousands of unsung heroes of the Holocaust, they risked their lives each day to bring food, news and emotional support to the victims. (Nonfiction) (J/S/A)

Greenfield, H. (2001). After the Holocaust. New York, NY: HarperCollins.

• With excerpts from personal interviews and more than 65 of the survivors' own black-and-white photographs as well as archival pictures, Howard Greenfeld's landmark book presents an important chapter in history: the story of young men and women after the Holocaust. (Nonfiction) (J/S/A)

Hegi, U. (1994). Stones from the River. New York, NY: Simon and Schuster.

- This novel about a young girl who becomes an unofficial historian in a small town in Germany, offers a means of understanding the incremental processes by which ordinary citizens participated in the Holocaust (Fiction) (S/A)
- Jaffe, S. (1992). School Ties. 110 min. c. Los Angeles, CA: Malofilm Group.
 - This is the story of a working-class teen-ager who receives a football scholarship to an elite New England prep school and enjoys acceptance as the team hero until his classmates discover he is Jewish. (Fiction) (J/S)

Karas, P. (1995). The Hate Crime. New York, NY: Flare Publishing.

• When Zach, a young high-school lacrosse player, realizes that his fellow teammate and buddy is the perpetrator of the latest case of graffiti defacing of a local temple, the senseless act takes on a more personal meaning. (Fiction) (M/J/S)

Levine, E. (2000). Darkness over Denmark: The Danish Resistance and the Rescue of the Jews. New York, NY: Holiday House.

This book is an account of how the people of Denmark took action to protect and rescue their Jewish neighbors from the Nazis during World War II. (Nonfiction) (M/S)

Levitin, S. (1991). The Return. Greenwich, CT: Fawcett Books.

• This is the story of how 15-year-old Desta and her brother and sister leave their aunt and uncle and set out on the long and dangerous trip to freedom — an airlift from the Sudan to Israel, the Promised Land. (Fiction) (M/J)

Levitin, S. (1993). Journey to America. New York, NY: Atheneum.

The story of a Jewish family's escape from 1938 Berlin, told through the eyes of 10year-old Lisa Platt. The tension of the times is conveyed as Lisa and her family are forced to leave everything behind. (Fiction) (M/J).

Matas, C. (1993). Daniel's Story. New York, NY: Scholastic.

Published in conjunction with an exhibit called Daniel's Story: Remember the Children at the U.S. Holocaust Memorial Museum in Washington, DC, this fiction alized story tells what it was like to face the terror of the Holocaust through the eyes of a child. (Fiction) (M/J/S)

Meltzer, M. (1976). Never to Forget: The Jews of the Holocaust. New York, NY: Harper & Row.

In addition to exposing the roots of German anti-Semitism and Hitler's rise to power, this book also provides the stories of individual Jews' experiences recorded in private letters and diaries, memoirs, poems and songs about everyday life in the ghettos and labor and death camps. (Nonfiction) (S)

Mochizuki, K. (1997). Passage to Freedom: The Sugihara Story. New York, NY: Lee & Low Books.

This is the story of a Japanese diplomat living in Lithuania who issued thousands of visas to Jewish refugees against the orders of his government, saving them from certain death. (Nonfiction) (M/J)

Orgel, D. (1978). The Devil in Vienna. New York, NY: Dial.

This is the story of two teen-age girls — one Jewish, the other the daughter of a Nazi who have been best friends since they started school, but who find their friendship difficult to maintain in 1938. (Fiction) (M)

Osborn, K. (1997). Everything You Need to Know About Bias Incidents. New York, NY: The Rosen Publishing Group.

This book explores the many questions that middle school students may have about bias incidents, from basic definitions to more abstract issues. The text teaches how students can defeat hatred and promote respect for the ways in which people differ. (Nonfiction) (M/J)

Patterson, C. (1982). Anti-Semitism: The Road to the Holocaust and Beyond. New York, NY: Walker Publishing Company.

The major events that shaped anti-Semitism and the important roots and ramifications of this aspect of human history are examined in this book. (Nonfiction) (S)

Reiss, J. (1972). The Upstairs Room. New York, NY: Scholastic.

• This book tells the story of 10-year-old Annie de Leeuw. Ever since the Germans invaded her town, her friends have stopped speaking to her, she's not allowed in school and she must leave her family and go into hiding. (Nonfiction) (M/J)

Rosen, S. (1999). Speed of Light. Atheneum Books

• A young girl living in the South during the 1950s struggles with the anti-Semitism and racism which pervade her small community.

Sachs, M. (1973). A Pocket Full of Seeds. New York, NY: Scholastic Publishing, Inc.

• Set in wartime France, this is the story of Nicole Nieman, who has never really thought about being Jewish, but now, with the Nazis occupying France, it is the only thing on her mind. (Fiction) (J)

Sherman, E.B. (1998). The Violin Players. Philadelphia: PA: The Jewish Publication Society.

• Melissa Jensen's life takes on new surprises when her father accepts a teaching assignment in a remote Midwest town far from her home in New York City. Melissa, for the first time in her life, must decide whether to reveal her Jewish identity and speak out against prejudice, or remain silent. (Fiction) (J/S)

Strahinich, H. (1996). *The Holocaust — Understanding and Remembering*. Berkeley Heights, NJ: Enslow Publishers.

• This is a supplementary text that provides an historical chronology of the events of the Holocaust and explores its effects on Jews, people with disabilities, Roma (Gypsies) and homosexuals. Also provided is information about survivors and rescuers. (Nonfiction) (M/J/S)

Svidercoschi, G. (1994). Letter to A Jewish Friend: The Simple and Extraordinary Story of Pope John Paul II and His Jewish School Friend. New York, NY: Crossroad Publishing Company.

• This is the tale of two boys, one a Christian and one a Jew, in a Polish town during the 1920s and 1930s. Jurek's and Lolek's lives were to be changed by the advent of anti-Semitism and then by the Nazis, the war and deportations. (Nonfiction) (J/S)

Toll, N.S. (1993). Behind the Secret Window: A Memoir of a Hidden Childhood During World War Two. New York, NY: Dial.

 This is the memoir of a girl who hid from the Nazis with her mother for 13 months during World War II, in the small bedroom of a Polish couple in Lwow. (Nonfiction) (M/J) Wiesel, E. (1986). Night. New York, NY: Bantam.

Elie Wiesel's account of his years in concentration camps speaks on two levels: the first is a story about actual events, and the second is his moral dilemma regarding religious faith and conviction. (Nonfiction) (M/J/S)

Anti-Defamation League

NATIONAL OFFICE (webmaster@adl.org) 823 United Nations Plaza, New York, NY 10017	(212) 885-7700
WASHINGTON OFFICE 1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW (Suite 1020), Washington, DC 20036 (natlgov@adl.org)	
REGIONAL OFFICES	
ALBUQUERQUE P.O. Box 21639, Albuquerque, NM 87154 (new-mexico@adl.org)	(505) 823-2712
ARIZONA One E. Camelback #670, Phoenix, AZ 85012 (arizona@adl.org)	(602) 274-0991
ATLANTA (Southeast) One Securities Centre, 3490 Piedmont Road NE (Suite 610), Atlanta, GA 30305 (atlanta@adl.org)	(404) 262-3470
BOSTON (New England) 40 Court Street, Boston, MA 02108-2202 (boston@adl.org)	
CHICAGO (Greater Chicago/Upper Midwest) 309 West Washington (Suite 750), Chicago, IL 60606 (chicago@adl.org)	
CLEVELAND (Ohio/Kentucky/Allegheny) 505 Terminal Tower, Cleveland, OH 44113 (cleveland@adl.org)	
CONNECTICUT 1952 Whitney Avenue, 3rd Floor, Hamden, CT 06517 (connecticut@adl.org)	
DALLAS (North Texas/Oklahoma)	
12800 Hillcrest Road (Suite 219), Dallas, TX 75230 (dallas@adl.org) DC (District of Columbia/Maryland/Virginia/North Carolina)	
1100 Connecticut Avenue, NW (Suite 1020), Washington, DC 20036 (washington-dc@adl.org) DENVER (Mountain States)	
1120 Lincoln Street (Suite 1301), Denver, CO 80203-2140 (denver@adl.org)	
6735 Telegraph Road (Suite 300), Bloomfield Hills, MI 48301 (detroit@adl.org)	
FORT LAUDERDALE, 6600 N. Andrews Avenue (Suite 570), Fort Lauderdale, FL 33309 (broward-county@adl.org) MIAMI, 2 South Biscayne Boulevard (Suite 2650), Miami, FL 33131-1802 (miami@adl.org)	
PALM BEACH, 700 S. Dixie Highway, Suite 205, West Palm Beach, FL 33401 (palm-beach-county@adl.org)	
HOUSTON (Southwest) 4635 Southwest Freeway (Suite 400), Houston, TX 77027 (houston@adl.org)	
SATELLITE OFFICE AUSTIN COMMUNITY OFFICE, 11940 Jollyville Road (Suite 309), Austin, TX 78759 (austin@adl.org)	(512) 735-8012
LAS VEGAS 4000 South Eastern Avenue (Suite 240), Las Vegas, NV 89119 (las-vegas@adl.org)	(702) 862-8600
LOS ANGELES (Pacific Southwest) 10495 Santa Monica Boulevard, Los Angeles, CA 90025 (los-angeles@adl.org)	
SATELLITE OFFICES SAN FERNANDO VALLEY, 16633 Ventura Boulevard, Suite 1015, Encino, CA 91436 (san-fernando-valley@adl.org)	
SANTA BARBARA, 1528 Chapala Street, Suite 301, Santa Barbara, CA 93101 (santa-barbara@adl.org)	
NEW JERSEY	
743 Northfield Avenue, West Orange, NJ 07052 (new-jersey@adl.org)	
225 Barrone Street (Suite 900), New Orleans, LA 70112 (new-orleans@adl.org) NEW YORK	(504) 522-9534
823 United Nations Plaza, New York, NY 10017 (new-york@adl.org)	(212) 885-7970
OMAHA (Plains States) 333 South 132nd Street, Omaha, NE 68154 (omaha@adl.org)	(402) 333-1303
ORANGE COUNTY/LONG BEACH 959 South Coast Drive (Suite 210), Costa Mesa, CA 92626 (orange-county@adl.org)	(714) 979-4733
PHILADELPHIA (Eastern Pennsylvania/Delaware) One Penn Center, 1617 John F. Kennedy Blvd. (Suite 1160), Philadelphia, PA 19103 (philadelphia@adl.org)	(215) 568-2223
SAN DIEGO 7851 Mission Center Court (Suite 320), San Diego, CA 92108 (san-diego@adl.org)	(619) 293-3770
SAN FRANCISCO (Central Pacific) 720 Market Street (Suite 800), San Francisco, CA 94102-2501 (san-francisco@adl.org)	(415) 981-3500
SEATTLE (Pacific Northwest) Plaza 600 Building (Suite 720), 600 Stewart Street, Seattle, WA 98101 (seattle@adl.org)	(206) 448-5349
ST. LOUIS (Missouri/Southern Illinois) 10420 Old Olive, Suite 208, St. Louis, MO 63141 (st-louis@adl.org)	(314) 432-6868
OFFICES OUTSIDE THE U.S.	
JERUSALEM 21 Jabotinsky Street, Jerusalem, Israel 92141 (israel@adl.org)	011-972-2-566-7741
MOSCOW (moscow@adl.org)	
CANADA Cooperative Association with the League for Human Rights of Canadian B'nai Brith	
15 Hove Street (Suite 210), Downsview, Ontario, Canada, M3H 4Y8 (league@bnaibrith.ca)	(416) 633-6224